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[Mr. FARWELL], 50 that both the Senator from Florida [Mr. Pasco],
with whom my colleagueis paired, and myself can vote. Ivote ‘'may.”’

Mr. PASCO. I vote “yea.”’

Mr. WASHBURN (after having voted in the negative). I havea
general pair with the Senator from Louisiana [Mr. EusTis] and I with-
draw my vote.

Mr. HIGGINS (after having voted in the negative). Iam paired
generally with the Senator from New Jersey [Mr. McPEERSON]. I
did not observe that he was out of the Chamber when I voted, and I
therefore withdraw my vote. .

Mr. GEORGE (after having voted in the affirmative). Has the Sen-
ator from New Hampshire [Mr. BLAIR] voted ?

The VICE-PRESIDENT. He has not.

Mr. GEORGE. I withdraw my vote.

Mr. MORGAN (after having voted in the affirmative), I am paired
with the Senator from New York [Mr. EvArrs]. I thought he was
in the Chamber when I voted. I withdraw my vote.

The result was announced—yeas 17, nays 25; as follows:

YEAS-17.
Barbour, Gorman, Pasco, ‘Walthall,
Bate, Hampton, Pugh, Wilson of Md.
Berry, Harris, Reagan,
Coke, Heanrst, Turpie,
Colquitt, Jones of Arkansas, Vest,

NAYS—25.
Aldrich, Edmunds, Pierce, Stewart,
Allison, Frye, Platt, Teller,
Cullom, Hawley, Plumb, ‘Wilson of Iowa,
Davis, Hiscock, Sawyer, ‘Wolcott.
Dawes, oar, Sherman,
Dixon, Morrill, Spooner,
Dolph, Paddoek, Stanford,

ABSENT—40.

Allen, Chandler, Hale, Morgan,
Beck, Cockrell, Higgins, Payne,
Blackburn, Daniel, Ingalls, Pettigrew,
Blair, Eustis, Jones of Nevada, Quay,
Blodgett, Evarts, Kenna, Ransom,
Brown, Farwell, McMillan, Squire,
Butler, Faulkner, MecPherson, Stockbridge.
Call, George, Manderson, Vance,
Cameron, Gibson, Mitchell, Voorhees,
Casey, Gray, Moody, ‘Washburn,

So the motion was not agreed to.
EXECUTIVE COMMUNICATION,

The VICE-PRESIDENT laid before the Senate a communication from
the Secretary of the Navy, transmitting, in response to a resolution of
- - February 28, 1890, a statement in regard to expenses of a three-years’
cruise around the world of one line-of-battle ship of 10,000 tons dis-
placement, ete.

The Secretary proceeded to read the communication,

Mr. FRYE. Why should not that be printed and referred to the
Committee on Naval Affairs without being read?

The VICE-PRESIDENT. If there be no objection, the communica-
thon will be referred to the Committee on. Naval Affairs, and printed.

TRUSTS AND COMBINATIONS.

The Senate, as in Committee of the Whole, resumed the considera-
tion of the bill (8. 1) to declare unlawful trusts and combinations in re-
straintof trade and production, the pending question beingon theamend-
ment proposed by Mr. INGALLS to the amendment of Mr. REAGAN.

Mr. REAGAN. Mr. President, with some of the criticisms made
upon the bill reported by the Senator from Ohio I agree. I think the
country is debtor to that distinguished Senator for his efforts to furnish
a remedy for o great and dangerous evil. I know the difficulty of pre-
paring a bill to be enacted by Congress to meet this evil. I have pre-
sented an amendment by way of substitute for the bill reported by the
Senator from Ohio. I do not know but that when it becomes subject
to criticism it may fare as badly as his bill has done, and yet I have
tried to formulate o measure which would obviate the objections that
have been urged to his. Whatever authority we have here over this
subject is derived from the provision in the Constitution which confers
upon Congress the power to regulate commerce with foreign nations
and between the States. Keeping that in view, I will read the first
section of the amendment which I have offered:

That all persons engaged in the creation of any trust, or as owner or part
owner, agent, or manager of any trust, employed in any business carried on
with any foreign country, or between the States, or between any State and the
District of Columbia, or between any State and any Territory of the United
States, or any owner or part owner, agent, or manager ofany corporation using
its powersfor either of the purposesspecified in thesecond section of thisact, shall
be deemed guilty of a high misdemeanorgand, on conviction thereof, shall be
fined in a sum not exceeding $10,000, or imprisonment at hard labor in the pen-
itentiary not exceeding five years, or by both of said penalties, in the discretion
of the court trying the same.

I concede that the penalty provided here isa very strong one, but it
is designed to meet a very great evil perpetrated by powerful and
wealthy parties. It is designed to arrest and prevent an evil which
can only be met, inmy judgment, by strong, coercive measures. Now,
I desire to call attention to the second section of my amendment, which

is simply intended as a definition of the things prohibited in the first
section, The second section is: .

That a trust is a combination of capital, skill, or acts by two or more persons,
firms, corporations, or associations of persons, or of any two or more of them
for either, any, orall of the following purposes:

It will be understood that it is for these purposes when performed
under the influence of the first section of this proposed act, thatis, by
persons engaged in commerce with foreign countries or between the
States:

First. To create or carry out any restrictions in trade.

Second, To limit or reduce the production or to increase or reduce the price
of merchandise or commodities.

Third. To prevent competition in the manufacture, making, purchase, sale,
or transportation of merchandise, produce, or commodities.

Fourth, To fix astandard or figure whereby the price to the public shall bein
any manner controlled or established of any article, commodity, merchandise,
produce, or commerce intended for sale, use, or consumption.

Fifth. To create a monopoly in the making, manufacture, purchase, sale, or
transportation of any merchandise, article, produoce, or commodity.

Sixth. To make, or enter into, or execute, or ecarry out auy contract, obliga-
tion, or agreement of any kind or description by which they shall bind or shall
have bound themselves not to manufacture sell, dispose of, or transport any
article or commodity, or article of trade, use, merchandise, or consumption be-
low a common standard figure, or by which they shall agree, in any manner,
to keep the price of such article, commodity, or transportation at a fixed or
graduated figure or by which they shall, in any manner, establish or settle the
price of any article, commodity, or transportation between themselves, or be-
tween themselves and others, 80 a8 to preclude free and unrestricted competi-
tion among themselves and others in the sale and transportation of any such
article or commodity, or by which they shall agree to pool, combine, or unite
in any interest they may have in connection with the sale or transportation of
any such article or commodity that its price may, in any manner, be so aftected.

SEc. 3. That each day any of the persons, associations, or corporations afore-
said shall be engaged in violating the provisions of this act shall be held to be
a separate offense,

I am advised that some criticisms have been made upon the second
section; thatit relates to things which it is said Congress has no jurisdic-
tion of. I apprehend that those who make thatcriticism read the sec-
ond section of the bill without considering that everything in the
second section is controlled by the provision of the first section, which
makes the thingg referred to in the second section those which are in-
volved in commerce with foreign nations or among the several States.

As to the authority of Congress to act upon the subject, that is all I
now care to say upon that point. Ideem it proper to say that, though
I was present when the Senator from Ohio gave notice yesterday even-
ing that he would call the subject up to-day, other duties prevented
any consideration of it which might prepare me to discuss it now as
its importance and merits deserve. .

It will be seen that, as between the bill reported by the Senator from
Ohio and my amendment, his provides for civil suits only for damages
by persons who conceive themselves to be injured, damaged by these
unlawful combinations, while the amendment which I have presented
does not make provision for civil suits, but provides for a criminal pros-
eculion and severe penalties against those who may be engaged in these
unlawful occupations. After what has been said by other Senators
this morning on the subject, if we were better prepared to discuss these
points it is not necessary that I should goover the evils which it is in-
tended to prevent by this character of legislation. I am inclined, how-
ever, to think that if the amendment which I present should be adopted
as a substitute for the bill of the Senator from Ohio, it would be well
to incorporate in it after its adoption, or at some time, a provision of
that measure authorizing civil snits. I am inclined to think that it
would be well that whatever law should be adopted on this subject
should embrace both jurisdiction of civil and criminal proceedings to
prevent and punish these evils.

In speaking ot this subject and in looking at its difficulties, I feel
sure, notwithstanding the great demand for action by Congress, that
the people interested, the people oppressed and distressed by operation
of these trusts, look too much to the Congress of the United States for
the desired relief. Congress can go no further, as I understand its
authority under the Constitution, than to provide a remedy with ref-
erence to those things which come into the category of commerce with
foreign nations and commerce between the States. That is as far ag it
may rightfully go; and it seems to me that it is one of the highest and
most important duties under the circumstances that it should go that
far. But if the people of this country expect salutary relief on this
subject they must look to their State governments, for they have juris.
diction over the great mass of transactions out of which these troubles
grow. If the Federal Government will act upon those things which
relate tointernational and interstate commerce, and the States, respond-
ing to the necessity of the country and the complaints of the people,
will act upon the branch of subjects of which the States have jurisdic-
tion, we may, it seems to me, arrest the evil of trusts and combinations
to augment prices or to depress prices in the interest of monopoly and
for the oppression and wrong of the people. .

I am inclined to say right here, Mr. President, that it seems to me
unfortunate that of late years the people of this country, whenever a
grievancearises, feel that they must appeal to Congress for the redress
of that grievance without considering whether it is one that Congress
can redress or not. The idea seems to have become prevalent all over
the country that anything which is wrong, anything which oppresses or
depresses the people, must be remedied by Congress, I think it most
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unfortunate that the people forget that their own local governments ab
home, controlled by their immediate representatives, are able to fur-
nish the remedies for most of the grievances of which they complain,
and for many of which they complainover which Congress has no power
whatever. On this subject, however, Congress does have a limited
power; but the exercise of its power under the Constitution and the
doing of what it may do rightfully under the Constitution will not
give relief to the people of the country unless the Legislatures of the
several States take hold of the subject and make provisions there which
will cover the larger number and the greater amount of the wrongs
complained of by the people..

I had intended to make a criticism upon the bill of the Senator from
Ohio which has in part been made by the Senator from Missouri {Mr.
VEST] and in part by the Senator from New York [Mr. Hiscook]; and
inasmuch as those criticisms have been made I donot feel disposed to oc-
cupy the attention of the Senate by going over them again. Isimply say
in conclusion that I think the bill presented by the committee is objec-
tionable on account of its not being within the provisions of the Consti-
tution for the most partof it. The first clause of the first section is
within the provisions of the Constitution, that which relates to com-
merce with foreign nations. A good deal of it, I think, is not within
the provisions of the Constitution; and if the Senate should agree with
me upon that point and should then agree with me that the provisions
of the amendment which I have presented are within the purview of
the Constitution, I shall hope they will adopt the amendment which I
have presented. .

Mr. ALLISON. Mr. President, I do not desire at this hour of the
day, or at any time indeed, to discuss the merits of the bill presented
by the Committee on Iinance. I only rise now to occupy a few mo-
ments somewhat in response to the suggestions made by the Senator
from Missouri [Mr. VEST], who has discussed the question so fully.

I must say that his argument as a lawyer discourages me somewhat
as respects a remedy for these so-called trusts or combinations, If I
understood the Senator correctly, he says that without an amendment
of the Constitution the only practical remedy there is at this time is
either an abolition or a great reduction of tariff duties or concurrent
legislation of the States and of the United States, I suppose asrespects
interstate commerce; that beyond this narrow limit we have no power
here to legislate upon this subject.

To fortify his argument as respects the tariff, he stated, as I under-
stood him, that the tariff is the fruitful source of these combinations,
If that be true, it is a curious thing to me that all these great combi-
nat.ig‘ns in our country are practically outside of and independent of the

riid,

The Senator read a number of trusts from a statement which he held in
hishand, showing that thearticles in the combinationsalluded to by him
were also articles that were included in the tariff schedules. But the
complaint of the people, as I understand i, is not in respect mainly to
the articles embraced within the tariff. I know it is true as respects
the great article of sugar. Those whom I represent upon this floor in
part, living in the State of Jowa, and those represented I haveno doubt
in part by the Senator from Missouri, are in favor practically of no tariff
duty upon sugar. They believe that sugar is & necessary of life, and
they believe that because of the fact that our entire production of sugar
in this country amounts to but one-tenth of the consumption, the duty
upon sugar is & tax upon that consumption, and therefore they are for
its abolition or practicalabolition if we can spare the revenue from that
gource.

With the exception of sugar and with the exception perhaps of steel
rails, I know of no product in this country to-day (and in this I shall
be glad to be corrected if I am mistaken) of any great magnitude that
is affected by the tariff.

Nor will I admit that the tariff duty in and of itself produces even
the sugar trust. I am not sure but that if sugar was to-day free, as it
isin Great Britain, there would still be a combination among the sugar-
refiners of our country to hold the market of our country. Whilst I
have no doubt the present high rate of duty upon sugar has to some
extent the effect to enable refiners and others more thoroughly to com-
plete this combination, as fewer men can engage in sugar refining be-
cause of the high duty, yet I believe that if there was no duty upon
sugar it would still be possible for a combination to exist here as respects
the refining of sugar,

So it is practically with steel rails. The price of steel rails in Eng-
land is substantially the price of steel rails in the United States to-day.
Therefore the combination, if there be a combination, has not at this
time any effect upon the price of steel rails in the United States. I
will join the Senator from Missouri in making a proper and fair reduc-
tion of the duty on steel rails when we reach the question of the tariff,
but the tariff on steel rails to-day has practically no effect upon the
price, because, as I have stated, the price abroad is nearly equal to the
price at home.

The Senator from Missouri illustrated his argument by reference to
the copper trust. It is well known to every man who has studied the
copper question that we can put copper upon the free-list any moment
we choose to do 80. 'We reduced the duty one-half upon copper in the
proposed act of 1888, and it might just as well have been put upon the

free-list. There has been a trust in copper. I donot know whether it
exists now, but I presume it does. But that trust has not even an ex-
istence in the United States. It is a combination in a foreign jurisdic-
tion which comes here and buys all the copper we produce and all the
copper produced in the world. We are the largest producers of copper
in the world. We are large exporters of copper to foreign countries.
Therefore the duty upon copper has no more effect as respects trusts
than if copper was upon the free-list.

The Senator from Missouri read one or two little instances or illus-
trations of trusts as respects our tariff, but I waited for him to show
illustrations from the great tariff schedules asrespecis trusts and com-
binations resulting from the tariff. What are the great schedules that
we deem important to protect American manufactures against similar
manufactures and products of foreign countries? They are the great
staples of woolen and cotton and leather and iron and steel.

The Senator from Missouri, with a production of steel of perhaps one
thousand five hundred million dollars per annum, only illustrated by
his statement as respects steel railsand nails. Those two items as com-
pared with the great production of steel and iron in our country are
infinitesimal and mere ‘‘leather and prunella.”” The manufactures of
iron extend throughout the length and breadth of our country. Al-
though there may be a few instances where iron production or steel
production is under these trust combinations, I maintain that they are
not there, because theré is a tariff duty upon the articles.

‘Who has ever heard of a trust in woolen goods and woolen manu-
factures? The Senator from Missourisaid the Committee on Finance of
last year failed to reduce the duties upon woolen goods, and upon wool,
and thereby oppressed the consumers of the country. Those consumers,
whatever may be their conditions and relations to the {ariff duties,
which I will not discuss now, are not oppressed by reason of trust com-
binations. I state without fear of successful contradiction that in the
two or three hundred millions of woolen goods manufactured in the
United States there is no trust combination as respects those manufact-
ures, and if Iam mistaken in this I should be glad to be corrected now
by any Senator.

Take the great manufacture of cotton, which the Senator from Mis-
souri says in ouar tariff bill last year we reduced as respects the lower
grades of cotton, and not upon the higher, and he undertook to criti-
cise the committee by saying that that was done because the coarser
cottons were manufactured in the Southern States and the finer prod-
ucts in the North, Mr. President, for myself, and for myself alone, I
want to say to the Senator from Missouri that in dealing with the
tariff I know no section of the Union, whether it be North or South.
The reason why the duties upon cotton fabrics of a coarser character
were proposed to be reduced was because those who produced those
fabrics said they could produce them in competition with the world®
upon the rate we fixed. Yet with all these millions of cotton manu-
factures in the United States there is not a trust in any one of them
of which I have ever heard.

Take another great article which is protected by the tariff, the arti-
cle of leather and its productions., Boots and shoes and all the prod-
ucts of leather are produced in the United States, and are produced
relatively at as cheap a rate as they are produced abroad, notwithstand-
ing our tariff duties. They amount to hundreds of millions of dollars
per annum. There is not within the range of all the States of this
Union a trust or combination in the manufacture of boots and shoes.

So we are developing in this country a great silk industry. I have
not heard, I do not know, how many. millions of production we have,
certainly up to the fifties, being nearly one-half of the silk consumed
in the United States, and protected by a heavy duty upon silk manu-
factures, If there is now or ever has been a trust or combination as
respects the silk manufactures of the United States, I have not heard
of it. ’

So, Mr. President, agreeing to what the Senator says as respects trusts
and combinations, I differ with him absolutely in the statement that
they originate wholly in our tariff legislation. If we shall put wool
and woolens upon the free-list, if we shall put cotton and manufact-
ures of cotton npon the free-list, if we shall put leather and all its prod-
ucts upon the free-lis, there will be no more and no less combina-
tions in this country. If we should put practically all the iron upon
the free-list, it would not change the trust relations and combinations
except as to a few articles which were named by the Senator from Mis-
souri. .

These combinations exist, I admit, under the tariff in some of itsre-
lations, but the mass of these great combinations exist outside of itand
beyond it. The Senator from Missouri himself is chairman of an im-
portant committee looking into a very important indusiry in our
Western States, as respects the slaughtering of beef. He has been en-
gaged in taking testimony upon that question. It is the commonand
the current belief among the farmers of the State in which I resideand
of all the West that there is a combination in the city of Chicago which
not only keeps down the priceof cattle upon the hoof, butalso hassuch
relations and situations as respects the internal commerce of this coun-
try that its members are enabled to make the consumers of beef pay
a high price for that article. Does anybody for a moment say that this
great combination, involving the price of cattle perhaps in all the
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Northwestern States and Territories, hasin the slightest degree its ori-
gin in the tariff? Certainly not.

So I might illustrate by going into other great trusts in our country,
like the whisky trust. Is that controlled in any way by the tariff?
Yet it is perfectly well known that the production of distilled spirits
is and has been under a close trust for a good many years.

Take the Standard Oil Trust, another great and ramifying corpora-
-tion, not only in this country, but throughout the world. That com-
bination, whatever it is, not only controls practically the price of the
raw material in our country, but it controls the price of the refined oil
throughout the civilized world. Year by year as we go on we not only
produce more of this raw material in our own country, but we add
year by year to the exports of refined oil in competition with the rest
of the glabe, and without any relation or without any respect whatever
to the tariff.

Mr. President, there has been in our Western country for four years
@ combination as respects the production of oatmeal. Is that affected
in any way by the tariff? Yet the producers of oatmeal have had a
local combination whereby they have been enabled to keep up the price
of oatmeal, not only to the cost of production, but to a point of reason-
able profit, and sometimes beyond it, as I bave heard.

So, when I heard the declamation of the Senator from Indiana [Mr.
VooRHEES] the other day, and again repeated in substance by the
Senator from Missouri {Mr. VEST] to-day, that our tariff system is the
fruitful source of all our woes, I can not forbear for a single moment
to show, not by going into debate, but by mere illustration, that al-
though I agreed with those gentlemen who are in favor of remodeling
and revising the tariff, if we are to correct the great evils which arise
from combinations and trusts in this country, we shall fall far short of
our duty and far short of accomplishing what we propose if we under-
take to do it simply by a change and modification of tariff rates.

Therefore, Mr. President, I welcome this discussion as respects the
measure of our duty here and as respects the means whereby we can
accomplish the desired result. I undertake to say that it is our duty
to the extent of our power, whatever that power may be, to put upon
our statate-books such national legislation as we can put there inhibit-
ing these combinations and trusts, and I merely call attention to the
fact that that is our duty in connection with the fact, that we can not
do it by merely modifying or changing existing tariff rates.

Mr. TELLER. Mr. President, the Senator from Kansas [Mr. IN-
GALLS] has offered a very important amendment. I suppose this de-
bate will not be closed to-day, and I do not propose now to discuss the
bill before the Senate particalarly, unless there is a disposition to vote
upon it to-night. It will not be voted upon to-day, I understand.

I rose to call the attention of the Senate a little more in detail to a
question I asked the Senator froma Missouri [Mr, VEST], who on sev-
eral occasions I have heard express the opinion that these trusts, which
have become very prevalent in this country, were the result of the
tariff, and that, too, in the face of what the Senator from Iowa [Mr.
ALL1SON] has so well just said, that the principal trusts in this coun-
try and against which there is the greatest complaint, and under which
the people are suffering the most, have no relation whatever to the
tariff. There is not a civilized country anywhere in the world now
that is not more or less cursed with trusts. A trust maynot be always
an evil, A trust for certain purposes, which may mean simply a com-
bination of capital, may be a valuable thing to the community and the
country. There have been trusts in this country that have not been
injurious. But the general complaint against trusts is that they pre-
vent competition.

I have before me, and I propose to read, testimony taken in 1886 be-
fore the British Commission to inquire into the cause of the depression
of trade. If I had known that this discussion was coming up to-day
(and it is only by accident that I have this book with me) I could have
read other testimony showing that there are other trusts besides the one
I am going to mention.

Mr. I. T. Smith was called before the commission on the 17th day
of December, 1885, and interrogated with reference to a trust that I
suppose the Senator from Missouri must have heard about, whether he
has ever read this report or not, because I think everybody who has
studied the industrial question in this country has known that that
trust existed—a trust composed, a% will be seen by reading here, ofall
the steel manufacturers of Great Britain with one single exception, of
all of the manufacturers of steel rails in Germany with the exception
of two, and of all the Belgian manufacturers, I need not observe that
it was composed of the great free-trade country, Great Britain, on the
one hand; Germany, a protective country, on the other; and Belgium,
the country of free trade par excellence, where they have free trade with
all its beauties, including the yoking of women and dogs together to do
the common work. This Mr. Smith said (I shall read the questions and
the answers):

Can you give us any information with regard to the association which we
understand has been formed for the purpose of distributing the orders received
for the manufacture of rails?

! T had something to do with the origin of that association, and the conduct of
it since. It was formed two years ago—

That would be in 1883—
&t which time steel rails were being sold at less than 4/, per ton at the works,

that price, I believe, being a loss to the parties selling them varying from 5s, to
10s. a ton. The quantity of rails that were required then had fallen off to only
about one-third of what it had been in previous years; we were all of us work-
ing nothing like half time, and when orders came in it became a question, Isit
better to take these orders at a known loss or let the works stand and have an
indirect loss in that way? The competition becameso keen that we gotdown to
less than £4 a ton at the works. Aftersome time the makersin England, all ex-
cept one firm, agreed to join the association, and it was decided to endeavor to
associate the Belgians and Germans with us as being the only two countries
that exported rails.

You will see later that when other countries attempted it they in-
terfered with their exportations.

It ended, after taking the figures of three years of the exports from the three
countries, that Great Britain kept 66 per cent. of the entire export trade—

Now, this is in the trust— ,

Belgium had 7 percent.,and Germany 27 per cent. We hayve since modified the
division a very little, and given Germany 1 or 2 per cent. more and Belgium
14 per cent.; but in eftect this country has reserved two-thirds of the export
trade. - The nextthing that we had to do, having agreed upon what proportion
each country was to have of the orders of the world, wasto agreeamongst our-
selves how weshould divide those orders, and we thereupon assessed the capabil-
ities of each work, each company representing a certain number of parts out f
one hundred parts. The effect of this has been that we have gone on for two
years dividing the orders in something like a proper proportion, and we have
maintained a price of 41, 13s. n ton at the works, it having been when we began 4/,

In this last distribution he is speaking of the distribution among the
English manufacturers, and not the manufacturers of the world. He’
continues at some length, but as the hour is late I will not read it all.
The chairman said:

‘Who regulates the prices, the council?

A. Yes; we have never altered the price, but once raised 2s. 6d. a ton four
months after we commenced,and we have continued that since. Personally,
Ishould prefer to reduce it again,but in an association of this kind you are
obliged to deal very carefully with the opinions of those you are working with,
and it ig only recently that we haveall come to the conclusion that to avoid the
competition of firms outside the union we must reduce the price considerably.

Evidently they were making rails at a good round profit or they
would not voluntarily reduce the price. Mr. Dale, one of the board,
asks this question:

Mr. Dare. Your association is charging more than they really need to charge
for profit?

A. Weare not charging much profit.

Mr. DrumMMoND. What proportion of the firms in England are in the union?

A. All except one; in Germany all except two, and in Belgium all the firms
are in the union. ,

The CHAIRMAN, What would be the position of a man opening anew firm?

A. The position of a man opening a new firm would be that if he would not
join the union we ghould have to put our price to the point that would prevent
other people coming into it. The point to which we regulate our price is to
minimize competition as much as we can.

Mr. HouLDSWORTH. When you say all the firms you mean steel-making firms?

A. Yes; steel-rail makers.

Do%s( the association extend to anything except rails?

. 0.

Mr. DaLE. Does the firm that stood out at first come in?

A. No; they still stand out.

Have the prices since you established the association been such as were cal-
culated to insure an inordinate profit or such as were calculated rather to in-
sure against 1oss by undue competition ?

A. The price was fixed at very much what we considered the cost price would
be at the least favored works, and any amount of profit upon the prices we fixed
is due to the better position and better plant of the various works,

There is no competition at all. They took the lowest as they always
do in such cases, the price of the least favored works, aud made that the
standard price, which gave, of course, to the more favored works a great
advantage.

And any amount of profit upon the prices we fixed is due to the better posi-
tion and better plant of the various works.

Did your least favored works agree to that?

A. The least favored works are in a minority.

Mr. PALMER. Could you say how much you advanced the price under the ar-
rangement?

A. Ishould say that we advanced the price certainly by from 12s, 6d. to 13s, a
ton.

Upon what price?

A. Updn the price that was current when the association started ; butitisnot
quite fair to consider it in that way, because it was impessible forthe prices that
existed when the agsociation started to be maintained for any length of time;
it was absolute ruin to almost everybody to go on. s

The price would have been about 4L then,according to the figure you have

iven?
& A. Under the extreme competition that was going on just at the time we
started it was about 4., and we put the price up to 44, 13s., but we have only re-
alized about 4., 13s.,because there have been a good many cases in which we
have had to compete with France, and one or two cases in which we have had
to comﬁete with Austria,and when any firm supplies rails under the standard
price the price is made up out of the funds of the association.

I hope the Senator from Missouri understands that system of exe-
cuting a trust. That simply means that when France undertook to
export rails and Austria undertook to export rails, some member of the
association put down the price of rails to such an extent that helost by
it, and the association made up the difference in order to ruin the ex-
port of France and Austria.

This contains very interesting reading, but I will not detain the Sen-
ate with the entire volume. After asking as to the amount of rails
they had produced, the examination proceeded thus:

Then we may take it that the.result of the combination has not assisted at
all the quantity, althoughit has given the iron-masters a somewhat better price?

A. As far as we can make out the combination has not interfered with the
volume of trade at all; we can not make out that we have lost a single order
that would have been placed if the combination had not existed.

But then you still have the fact before you that you have willingly surren-
dered to Germany, during the period I have namead, 246,000 tons?
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A. Wehave willingly surrendered, that is true; but we should have had prob-
ably to surrender an equal quantity if we had gone on competing and to have
surrendered it at & less price. The share of work given to the Germans and
Belgiang in the last two years is based upon giving them the share that they
took in 1881, 1882, and 1883, in competition with us.

Mr. PALMER. May I ask why you gave2per cent.,, recently, more to Germany ?

A. Because the Germans nlleged that there bad been an error in the figure
upon which our calculation was made two years ago.

Then the witness went on to say that by the terms of this combina-
tion they were nearly ready to close, but they were considering the pro-
priety ot continuning this trust.

The Senator from Missouri has on several occasions complained of the
tariff, especially with reference to steel rails, as I understood he did to-
day, and as to steel generally, notwithstanding, asstated by the Senator
from Iowa, practically steel rails and steel have been at the same price
in Great Britain and in this country for anumber of years. In Decem-
ber, 1885, steel rails were sold in Great Britain, according to the testi-
mony to be found in this book, for more money than they were selling
for in New York, and I want to call the attention of the Senator from
Missouri and the Senate to a statement made here as to the manufacture
of steel generally.

This is the testimony of Mr. Vickers, who is & steel manufacturer,
and I want to say that the commission-which took this testimony did
not call before it Tom, Dick, and Harry, but it called men who stood
at the front in the industrial enterprises in Great Britain. Ittook the
masters of the question and brought them before it, and there never has
been in the history of the world such a collection of important facts con-
nected with the history of the industries of a country as was collected
before that commission; and it is important both on account of the
industry of the men who took it and on account of the great character
and learning of the men who werein business who appeared before the
commission. If this book could be put before the American people, it
they could read the whole of it, the Senator from Missouri and those
who think like him would have very little to say, Iimagine, about the
Lenefits of free trade to the industrial enterprises of any country.

Mr, VEST, I should like to ask the Senator from Colorado & ques-
tion, which it seems to me concerns the people of this country a great
deal more than the evidence taken before that commission. Does he
not know that it is a fact that the steel-makers, including the steel-
rail men, in this country entered into a trust a few years ago; that they
nmiade a trust here in the United States in order to put up the price and
keep up the prico of steel rails and other steel products?

Mr. TELLER. I understand they did, but they made it jugt ex-
actly as it was made in Greab Britain, and they will make it without
any tariff; and if we had been exporters of rails, which we are now to
some extent, but not largely, onr American rail manufacturers wonld
have entered into that trust with the British. I have no doubt about
it at all, Tam not saying that the men who manage these great indus-
tries will not get all they can out of the people. I am not defending
trusts. Iintend to vote for any measure that is constitutional and
legal to break up these trusts, and I propose to say something about the
bill which I do not care to say to-night, becanse I want to examine
more carefully the amendment offered by the Senator from Kanusas,
I wish, however, to read from this volume about the price of steel.

Mr. Vickers went on then to tell about a pool, which is another name
for & trust, that existed among the manufacturers of other steel besides
steel rails. Let me read the questions put to him and his answers:

Mr. AIrp. Upon that I would ask you whether you do not believe that these

0018 or arrangements amongst individuals or companies tend to discourage
individual entorprise,

A. Idonotthink they do;: if manufacturers combine together and agree to
sell at the same price, of course their great aim is to try to manufacture as
cheaply a8 possible, in order to try to get a larger profit than other manufact-
urers at equal prices.

But surely ithas the effect of discouraging an individual who may be an en-
ergetie, business-like man {n pushing his own individual works to the front.

A. A man can always retire from the pool if he wishes to do so.

But that retiring from the pool would be very likely to bring upon him—

A, The favor of the buyers.

As.d the opposition of the manufacturers ?

A. Theopposition of the manufacturers would do him no harm, but the favor
of the buyer would do him a great deal of good.

That is proof positive, if he would have the favor of the buyer, that
there is an opinion among the buyers in that country that these pools
do put up undaly the price of the product.

You areaware that the manufacturers inside the ring contribute to assist each
other to the prejudice of those outside the ring when orders are given under
certain circumstances.

A. Iam not aware of that.

lWher]e the pool is used in that way, do you not think it is to the detriment of
the trade?

A. I do not think that o pool is at all to the detriment of the trade in the
country in which it exists, but it is a subject I have not thought much of.

The CHAIRMAN, Are you aware whether there are any similar pools in Amer-
ica?

A, T am not.

Mr. ZcroyDp. In reference to an answer you gave to Professor Bonamy Price
just now, do you know whether the price of steel in America is just 8o much

igher than the price here as represents the duty ?

A. The price of steel in America now is so low that we can hardly send steel
at all to America. I have here some prices which were reported by our agents
in April, 1885. American stecl sold, in competition with our best cast steel, at
7% cents a pound, without duty. This price wouldnet us15l, 17s. per ton in Shef-
field. If the raw materials—that is to say, the iron—were given to us we could
not manufacture it at the price,

That is a Sheffield iron manufacturer, and everything is free there.
Then the examination proceeds:

That is not quite what I wanted to elicit. If the price of a certain quality of
steel at Sheftield is 40l a ton and if the price of the same manufacturer in Amer-
ica were 421, a ton, you could not, of course, export?

A. It would be impossible to compete with them.

b I?a?a?use the duty would bring yours up to 53.. 16s. a ton, while theirs would

e 421, 7

A. Yes.

That shows who pays the duty.

Therefore, it does notfollow that the consumers pay the extra price repre-
sented by the duty?

A. Certainly not. They do not pay anything like the amount that is repre-
sented by the duty, because the works have been established and their propri-
etors must now manufacture at a low price in order to keep the works going;
they do not manufacture at a large profit.

The effect ot the American tariff is to keep your goods out without raising the
price in America to the consumer to anything like the amount reprezented by
the duty ?

A. That is so now; it was not so in the past, ’

Professor Bonamy PRrICE. But do you believe that the word *“now is to go
on?

A. I believe the duty in the past has fostered the building of these works;
these works are there and must be kept going.

At a profit?

A. Ata profit or no profit, they must keep them going.

‘What I wanted to know was this: Whether, supposing the tariff not act~
ing, the works are in the state that they would have been in if they had no duty
as far as the steel goes ?

A. I believe at the present time they are paying no more for their steel than
they would be if they had no duty, When I say *‘at present’’ I should say
threo months ago. I believe prices have risen considerably in the last three
months in America. I am informed that trade has very much improved there.

With that improved trade, is the price of steel increasing?

A. The price of steel is still too low to enable us to compete.

That was on the 21st of January, 1886. Now, Mr. President, at the
risk of worrying the Senate I want to read one or two other things that
T have got here, which I think may prove to be of interest. Several
of these witnesses were asked the question directly who paid the duty,
and so far as I have been able to find in this testimony—and I think I
have read everything in it, and it is pretty voluminous—not a single
witness ever suggested that we paid the duty, but they all declared
that the duty came out of them, and witness after witness declared over
and over again in every department of industry in Great Britain in this
volume, and in the other to which I have referred, that it was the hos-
tile legislation of France, of Germany, of the United States, and of
Russia that was ruining the business of England so that the English
could not compete, that manufactures were being built up in these
countries to such an extent that they could manufacture as cheaply as
the British manufacturers could, and that they had to pay the tariff
duties and they could not do it. .

Now, Mr. President, speaking of Germany, Mr. I. T, Smith said:

Then you do not look to the development of the steel and iron industry in
England in supplying countries like Germany, America, France, and Belgium,
who make so largely for themselves and who have hostile tariffs against us
to-day? . .

A. To those three countries which you have named I do not anticipate that
we shall send any material quality of iron or steel,but to other countries we
shall, although there are hostile tariffs there also; but in Germany they are
making their iron and steel nearly as cheap as we do, and we, having to pay
import duty, are necessarily barred from that country.

That is Germany. He said they had been selling some rails to the
United States which he thought they sold because theirs were superior;
at all events, they had got o higher price than the ranging price in the
United States.

Then it is owing to the inferiority of their rails and to your having a better
article that the Americans will pay you 6 guineas a ton more forrails manufact-
ured by you than for rails manufactured in their own country ?

A. Two pounds ten shillings a ton,

And 3l 16s. for duty ?

A. No, we pay the extra price; they pay us 2l, 10s., and we pay the duty.

Mr. GORMAN. Will the Senator from Colorado permit me to ask
a question ?

Mr. TELLER. Certainly.

Mr. GORMAN. Iunderstand that the Senator in what he is reading
is dealing alone with the question of steel rails.

Mr. TELLER, TheSenatorismistaken. Iam reading now because
I happen to have this volume here; but the Senator will find that same
statement running through the testimony of all the men who testified
before the commission, all the manufacturers of woolen goods, of Shef-
field hardware, and of everything else.

Mr. GORMAN. Take the item of tin-plate, which is not manufact-
ured in this country, on which the duty is three-fourths of a centa
pound. I ask the Senator whether it is not the fact that the consumer
pays that entire amount, and if the duty were removed would not the
consumer have tin-plate three-fourths of a cent a pound cheaper than
he is compelled to pay for it to-day ?

Mr. TELLER. No, Mr. President; tin-plate is a high manufacture
of iron. That is all there is of it. The Senator from Massachusetts.
[Mr. DAWES] says he would like to answer the question, and I yield
to him for that purpose.

Mr. DAWES. When the Mills tariff bill was reported, which pat
tin-plate on the free-list, tin-plate went up in the British market just
exactly the amountof the duty. If anybody indulges in the delusion
that when the foreigner can secure the control of our market he will
put down the price to accommodate us, it is not I.
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Mr. VEST. I want to call the attention of the Senator from Massa-
chusetts to anotherstartling fact. We took the duty off quinine afew
years ago and immediately quinine went up, but it did not stay up,
for it is down now.

Mr, TELLER. The Senator from Missouri is not serious in saying
or pretending that the fall in the price of quinine had anything to do
with our taking the duty off that article. The Senator knows very well
that quinine went up for a little while——

Mr. VEST. A little! It went up for a year, and it was pointed to
by the protectionists of this country as a horrible example of the fact
that taking off duty did not diminish the cost to the consumer.

Mr. TELLER. It would have staid up but for the fact that the
production of quinine exceeded anything that had ever before been
heard of. The British Governmentand other Governments had fostered
and encouraged the raising of the shrub from which quinine comes,
and justabout that time they had arrived at the stage when they conld
begin to realize upon it, and quinine went down, the world over, in its
raw state. That is why it went down, and our tariff had nothing to
do with it. But I am not to be diverted on the quinine business just
now. I am on the steel business.

I continue to read the questions put to Mr. Smith and his answers:

Would youexplain alittle further your statement to Mr, Pearce about you pay-
ing duties on steel rails which went to America?

A. When we deliver steel rails at New York we can not land those rails in
New York without paying a duty of $17 a ton.

Xo\{vdodnot mean to say that the exporters pay the duty?

. We do.

You mean that theduty is paid, not by the importing people,but by the ex-
portinipeople?

A. The price is fixed free to New York,and you can not put the rails into
railway trucks for inland tranSﬁort‘ until the duty is paid.

l}{r. %{:c:moil: That is one of the conditions of the bargain?

. av 18 1L,
EARL oF DUNRAVEN. Do you mean that you sell the article cheaper per ton

to the American importer to the extent of the duty?
A. Yes.

There is not & Senator on the other side of the Chamber who has
ever made a speech on free trade or the tariff who has not over and
over again reiterated that we paid the duty, not only on steel rails, but
on everything else.

Mr. VEST. I suggest to the Senator from Colorado that I wish the
Senator from Rhode Island [Mr. ALDRICH] was in the Chamber, who
stated in the last Congress that the tariff wasputon in order to put up
the price. That was said in debate.

Mr. TELLER. The tariff is put on to protect our people from just
what these trusts did with reference to France and Austria, so that
when we want to export or when we want to trade with our own peo-
ple these trusts shall not come in and break down our enterprises.
That is what he said.

Mr. VEST. No, sir.

Mr. TELLER. And it compels them to do just what he said it was
for their interest to do, to sell abt a loss rather than to shut up their
establishments.

Now, let me read a little further what this witness said:

Then the exporter has to pay the duty?
¢ A. Yes; if no duty had to be levied it would make a difference of §17 less per

on,
" There was one other part I intended to read, but I do not remember
the page it is on and I shall not stop to find it now.

Mr. President, I suggest that the Senators who are so certain that
the tariff always raises the prices of all articles and that the consumer
pays the tariff duty under all circumstances should get a copy of this
work and give some attention to this testimony. We published the
testimony taken by the Commission on the Precious Metals, and I think
the Committee on Printing will do a great service to this country if
they will cause this volume to be published for free distribution, be-
cause the cost of the total publication is, I think, about $15, or some-
thing in that neighborhood, and beyond the reach of the great mass of
our people. There could be no public document sent out that would
give the people so much information and instruction as can be obtained
from these volumes. If it was the farmer complaining, he would find
that the people of Great Britain have suffered immeasurably greater
evils than the farmers of this country have suffered, and he would find
a statement of affairs there that would be frightful. I shall take oc-
casion before long, probably when some other question is pending, to
present some of the testimony in this report in detail. I can say that
the testimony before this commission shows that the income of the
farmers of Great Britain for the year before the testimony was taken
had been reduced by the depreciation of farm products in round num-
bers $42,000,000 in one single year; that the farmers, as a rule, had
sunk from 40 to 60 per cent. of their capital, and that the landlords had
lost from 30 to 40 per cent. of their rents.

Mr. President, I do notattribute this depreciation to frec trade. The
people of Great Britain attribute it to free trade largely, and the men
who appeared before the commission testified that in their opinion very
largely it was the effect of free trade, though some of them were so de-
cidedly free trade in their proclivities and in their notions that they
declared there was not any reason for it and there could not be any
given, that nobody could tell. Some said it was occasioned by bad

seasons, but they said with bad seasons or with good seasons the farmer
was growing poorer and poorer and losing more every year and had
been doing it for twelve straight years. I can demonstrate, and I in-
tend to do sosome day on this floor, that the trouble with Great Britain,
as with us, is not because of the tariff duties, but it is owing to a lack
of money, and that is what the whole world is suffering from to-day.

Mr. CULLOM. I move thatthe Senate proceed to the consideration
of executive business.

Mr. COKE. I should like, before that motion is put, to submit an
amendment, which I intend to propose as a substitute for the trust
bill at the proper time. I ask that it be printed and lie on the table.

The VICE-PRESIDENT. The proposed amendment will be ordered
to be printed.

Mr. DAWES. I ask the Senator from Illinois to withhold his mo-
tion for a moment.

Mr. CULLOM. The Senator from Massachusetts desires to say a
word, and I will yield to him.

Mr. DAWES, Mr. President, the Senator from Maryland [Mr. Gor-
MAN] made an inquiry in reference to tin-plate and I made such an-
swer as I was able to make at the time from memory in reference to
that. He wanted to know what would be the effect upon the price of
tin-plate in this country if those who have now the monopoly of its
production abroad should have permission to introduce it free of duty
here, and I spoke from memory. I should like now to read from the
Pall Mall Gazette of July 25, 1888, this extract:

: . A RISE IN THE PRICE OF TIN.

The passing by the United States House of Representatives of the Mills tariff
bill. which places tin-plates on the free-list, has led to a sharp rise in the price of
tin. Yesterday Straits touched 89 7s. 6d. cash and 891.15s, three months, This
is an advance of from 141 to 15, on the figures quoted recently. If the Senate
passes the bill in its present form tin will command higher prices than have
ruled of late, and agreat impetus will be given to an important branch of manu-
facture in this country.

The Ironmonger, a paper published about the same time, further
speaks of this matter in a manner which will be highly instructive to
those of our friends who are teaching those workmen employed on tin-
plate that they are taxed because of an effort to furnish them with
the raw material in this country. This is what The Ironmonger says:

The promoters of the home-made plan are exceedingly pertinacious and are
leaving no effort untried in order to achieve success, and through the Pitts-
burgh exhibition the way will be made easier for pushing a bill through Con-
gress next session, having for its object the imposition of much heavier duties
upon imported tin-plates. Should this scheme succeed, there is no doubt that
a great deal of American canital will be promptly embarked in the business and
sooner or later the tin-plate will cease to be a monopoly of S8outh Wales and
Monmouthshire, Nevertheless, we see noreason why the manufacturers of tin-
plate in this country need grow disheartened or despondent.

I hope the Senator from Missouri will listen to this.

Mr. VEST. I suppose that extract is from The Economist.

Mr. DAWES. Thisis from the London Ironmonger:

+ They have the advantages of possession, position for shipment, trained labor,
and all materialson the spot. Theseare very important points, but, inaddition,
the Welsh makers have strong allies in the %nited States, and if the alliance is
made the most of, we should have very considerable doubts of the success of any
application to Congress to increase the present duties. But to insure that re-
sult the Welsh makers and their business connections must not only watch, but
work, and work hard, to checkmate the advance of the American ultra-protec-
tionists.

Mr. CULLOM. I yield to the Senator from Mississippi [Mr.
GEORGE] to make an aunouncement.

Mr. GEORGE. I call the attention of Senators to what I am going
to say. With the consent of the Senator from Ohio [Mr. SHERMAN]
and one or two others over there, for my personal convenience, I ask
that the bill now before the Senate be passed over until the conclusion
of the morning business on Monday morning, and be then the unfin-
ished business. I suppose it will require unanimous consent to make
that arrangement.

The VICE-PRESIDENT. 1Is thereobjection to the request made by
the Senator from Mississippi ?

Mr. VEST. Will the Senator from Ohio agree to that?

Mr. SHERMAN. I have no personal objection to letting the bill go
over if it can be considered as the unfinished business for Monday.

Mr. VEST. I have not the slightest objection. Then, if that isthe
agreement, I renew the motion that we adjourn over until Monday.
Iam on two committees which meet to-morrow.

Mr. CULLOM. I think it is pretty generally understood that there
is to be a session to-morrow to consider the Calendar of unobjected
cases.

Mr. HARRIS. Will not the Senator from Illinois ask unanimous
consent that to-morrow shall be devoted to the Calendar under Rule
VIII? :

Mr. CULLOM. While upon the floor and before insisting upon my
motion to proceed to the consideration of executive business, I ask that
to-morrow’s session be devoted to the consideration of the Calendar of
unobjected cases under Rule VIII.

Mr."GEORGE. Now I should like to have my request acted upon.

The VICE-PRESIDENT. Is there objection to the request of the
Senator from Mississippi?

Mr. PLATT. Of course thereis no objection to allowing this bill to
go over, butif unanimous consent is required that this bill is to be pro-
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ceeded with on Monday, whatever may come up at that time and no
matter what other business may come up at that time, I do not want
to agree to that. I do not want to bind ourselves that this business
shall proceed on Monday as against all other business.

Mr. HARRIS. There can be no objection to letting this bill remain
a8 the unfinished business.

Mr. PLATT. Ihave no objection toletting it remain the unfinished
business.

Mr. HARRIS., That is all that was implied.

Mr. PLATT. If that is all that was implied, I have no objection to
that.

Mr, CULLOM. Iask unanimousconsent thatto-morrow’s session be
devoted to the Calendar under Rule VIII.

The VICE-PRESIDENT. Is there objection to the request of the
Senator from Illinois?

Mr. INGALLS. Does that include the entire day, from the conclu-
sion of the formal morning business until the adjournment ?

Mr. HARRIS. Unless an executive session is interposed, I should
think.
. Mr. CULLOM. I do not suppose it would preclude an executive
“gession later in the day.

Mr. INGALLS. Everything but that?

Mr. CULLOM. Everything but that.

The VICE-PRESIDENT. Is there objection to the request of the
Senator from Illinois? The Chair hears none.

Mr. CULLOM. Now I insist on my motion for an executive session.

Mr. GEORGE. Will the Senator yield to me to offer an amend-
ment?

Mr., CULLOM. I yield for that purpose.

Mr. GEORGE. I offer an amendment which I intend to propose o
the pending bill, and I ask that it be printed.

The VICE-PRESIDENT. The amendment will be received and
ordered to be printed.

Mr, SHERMAN. I hope Senators will all understand that on Mon-
day we shall proceed with this bill and try to finish it before the ad-
Jjournment on that day.

The VICE-PRESIDENT. That is the understanding of the Chair.

Mr. PLATT. Whatis that?

The VICE-PRESIDENT. That the bill under consideration at the
present time shall go over until Monday next and be considered as the
unfinished business, to be disposed of on that day.

Mr. ALLISON. The unanimous consent does not go to the point of
finishing the bill on Monday.

Mr. HARRIS. Oh, no; not to that extent.
long the bill may take.

Mr. PLATT. No, and it does not go to the point of considering it on
Monday either.

Mr. CULLOM. A majority can settle that on Monday. I now in-
gist on my motion that the Senate proceed to the consideration of execu-
tive business.

The motion was agreed to; and the Senate proceeded to the consid-
eration of executive business. After three minutes spent in executive
session the doors were reopened, and (at 5 o’clock p. m.) the Senate ad-

. journed until to-morrow, Saturday, March 22, 1890, at 12 o’clock m.

CONFIRMATIONS.
Executive nominations confirmed by the Senate March 21, 1890.
UNITED STATES CONSULS,

James F. Ellis, of Wisconsin, to be consul of the United States at
Brockville, Canada. i

James C. Kellogg, of Louisiana, to be consul of the United States
at Stettin.

‘We do not know how

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES.
FriDAY, March 21, 1890.

The House met at 12 o’clock m. Prayer by Rev. GEORGE ELLIOTT,
of Washington, D, C.

The Journal of the proceedings of yesterday was read and approved.

ORDER OF BUSINESS.

Mr. MORROW. Mr. Speaker, I move that the House now resolve
itself into Committee of the Whole House for the purpose of consider-
ing the annual pension appropriation bill.

Mr. RICHARDSON. Mr. Speaker, is not this day set apart nnder
the rules for the consideration of the Private Calendar ?

The SPEAKER. Under the rules the Committee on Appropriations
has the right to make this motion at any time after the reading of the
Journal on any day.

Mr. RICHARDSON. Without a formal motion o dispense with the
Private Calendar ?

The SPEAKER. Without that.

The question was taken on the motion of Mr. MorRROW, and the
Speaker declared that the ayes seemed to have it,

Mr. RICHARDSON. I ask for a division.

The House divided; and there were—ayes 93, noes 25; so the motion
was agreed to.

'I'he House accordingly resolved itself into Committee of the Whole,
Mr. Burrows in the chair,

PENSION APPROPRIATION BILL.

The CHAIRMAN. The House is in Committee of the Whole on
the state of the Union for the purpose of considering the annual pen-
sion appropriation bill, The gentleman from Indiana [Mr. CHEADLE]
is entitled to the fioor.

Mr. CHEADLE., Mr. Chairman, the bill under discussion is the
largest annual appropriation for pensions ever made, and I would nof
attempt to underestimate its cost to the country. I know that pension
expense is heavy and must be heavier for several years to come. The
Government these pensioners saved from destruction solemnly promised
its citizen heroes that if they would volunteer in its defense those who
were wounded or broken in health, and the widows and children of
those who died should be properly cared for. The patriotic soldiers
performed their part of the contract; they volunteered and saved the
nation’s life, and it remains to be seen whether those who are charged
with the administration of the Government now will fulfill its promises
and redeem its pledges made to the soldiers of the war of 1861-1865. .

I wish to call the attention of the House and the country in the time
given me to the duty of providing a service pension for life to our citi-
zen heroes and to the duty of providing a pension for the widow of
every deceased Union veteran and of properly caring for all who are
now broken in health. ]

I had the honor of introducing House bill No. 235, a bill which au-
thorizes and directs the payment of a service pension to every honorably
discharged Union soldier, sailor, and marine who served sixty days in
the war of 1861-1865 and who has now arrived or shall hereafter arrive
at the age of fifty years.

This bill also authorizes the granting of a pension to the widow of
every deceased veteran at the rate of $12 a month. If I could I would
make the rate of pension for every widow $20 a month, and then re-
peal all laws in conflict with this provision, and thus end at once and
forever all forms of class legislation upon the disability of widowhood,
a disability in which there can be no degrees and yet one for which in
this land of constitutional equality of citizenship Congress has dared
to grant to one widow $3,500 a year and to another $144 a year.

This bill authorizes the granting of a pension to every disabled vet-
eran and simplifies the ratings for invalid pensions below the specific
rates granted for the loss of limbs, eyes, and for deafness, or their equiv-
alents, thus giving practical effect to the slatement of our honored
President, who in one of his public speeches said, * In granting pen-
sions to our Union veterans they ought not to be weighed in apothecary
balances,’’ meaning thereby, I have no doubt, that there never should
be such fine distinctions in ratings that it would require these pensions
to be divided into the fractional part of a cent per month, as they now
are under existing laws. The bill also meets the demand for the repeal
of thearrears actby providing that all invalid pensioners whose pensions
do not carry arrears shall be granted a pension of $5 a month from the
date of the incurrence of the disability to the date of the issuing of the
existing pension. .

A bill so just and patriotic as thisone is, a measure which is in nearly
every one of its provisions so thoroughly in harmony with the legis-
lative precedents of the Government from its organization, merits, in
my opinion, the most careful consideration and study by every mem-
ber of this House and by the people of the whole country. I thinkit
is conceded by every fair-minded and patrioticcitizen of the Republicthat
it was the Union soldiers, sailors, and marines who, by their valor, their
sacrifices, and their sufferings, suppressed the gigantic rebellion against
the life of the nation, conquered an honorable and lasting peace, and
thereby secured and re-established this temple of constitutional liberty
with all its manifold blessings to the present and coming generations
who shall follow us.

If, then, it is Lo them that we are indebted for all the blessings of this
peerless citizenship of ours; if, having suffered so much and risked life
itself to secure for us these inestimable blessings, what are the justand
Tegal rights of those who still live, who were of that grandest and noblest
of all armies in that greatest of all conflicts? I repeat, Mr. Chairman,
what are the just and legal rights of these veterans ?

I hold, as I am quite sure the great mass of our people hold and as
the solemn pledges of the Government made to these men when they
left their homes and enlisted imperatively demand, that it is their
right to claim, yes, Mr. Chairman, their right to demand and receive,
the same benefits and honors which have heretofore been conferred by
the Government upon their fathers who participated in other wars and
rendered lhieroic service to their country in the earlier days of the Re-
publie, Ifit be true that the Government did recognize and honor its
heroes in its earlier history, when its people were poor and its Treasury
was hard pressed to meet the current demands of Government, surely
a patriotic Congress and people can not consistently refuse to grant a
patient hearing to these claims and will not deny so just a demand at
this time, when the wealth of the nation has quadrupled since that





